



AOC Briefing

December 2012

HUMAN TRAFFICKING CASES IN CALIFORNIA'S COURTS: SUCCESSFUL PRACTICES IN THE EMERGING FIELD OF HUMAN TRAFFICKING

An overview of what human trafficking is, how it presents in courts, and successful practices for identifying and addressing victims and offenders



ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE
OF THE COURTS

JUDICIAL AND COURT OPERATIONS
SERVICES DIVISION

CENTER FOR FAMILIES, CHILDREN & THE COURTS

AOC Briefing

Judicial Council of California
Administrative Office of the Courts
Judicial and Court Operations Services Division
Center for Families, Children & the Courts
455 Golden Gate Avenue
San Francisco, California 94102-3688
cfcc@jud.ca.gov
www.courts.ca.gov

Prepared by the AOC Center for Families, Children & the Courts

Copyright © 2012 by Judicial Council of California/Administrative Office of the Courts.
All rights reserved.

Except as permitted under the Copyright Act of 1976, no part of this publication may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic, online, or mechanical, including the use of information storage and retrieval systems, without permission in writing from the copyright owner. Permission is granted to nonprofit institutions to reproduce and distribute for educational purposes all or part of the work if the copies are distributed at or below cost and if the Judicial Council of California/Administrative Office of the Courts and the Center for Families, Children & the Courts are credited.

All AOC Briefings are available on the California Courts website at
www.courts.ca.gov/cfcc-publications.htm.



Judicial Council of California
Administrative Office of the Courts

Chief Justice Tani G. Cantil-Sakauye
Chair of the Judicial Council

Steven Jahr
Administrative Director of the Courts

Curtis L. Child
Judicial and Court Operations Services Division
Chief Operating Officer

Center for Families, Children & the Courts

Diane Nunn
Director

Charlene Depner, PhD
Assistant Director

Audrey Fancy
Supervising Attorney

Francine Byrne
Supervising Research Analyst

Amy J. Bacharach, PhD, Author
Senior Research Analyst





“The other girls and I were arrested over and over for prostitution. Never did the police or prosecutors ask us if we were trafficked. Never did they offer us help and protection.”

Kikka Cerpa, Human Trafficking Survivor speaking at special United Nations event “Giving Voice to the Victims and Survivors of Human Trafficking”¹

INTRODUCTION

Human trafficking is a growing epidemic in all states across this country as well as around the world.^{2,3} As with domestic violence, researchers and practitioners are examining encouraging practices for identifying and treating victims as well as for prosecuting trafficking cases. Researchers are eager to identify best practices or evidence-based practices in the area of human trafficking; however, labeling a practice as such requires carefully designed evaluations using rigorous scientific methods to measure outcomes after extended periods of time.⁴ The issue of human trafficking is emerging and has only relatively recently been identified as an epidemic. Thus, best practices for identifying victims, for treating victims, and for prosecuting offenders are still being researched and discovered.

Similar to drug and gun traders, those involved in the human trafficking industry are motivated by profit.⁵ In fact, many who previously trafficked guns and drugs have turned to trafficking humans due to the profit margin; guns and drugs can be sold only once while a person can be sold many times, earning a trafficker a much higher economic yield on a person than on another commodity. The financial benefits of trafficking people outweigh the risks since today's slavery is more hidden than it was in the past, so detection of abuse is difficult. It is also easy for traffickers to evade law enforcement since the victim often is in the open while the trafficker is hidden, and the risk of conviction is low; even if convicted, many traffickers face minimal sentencing.⁶ In addition, traffickers are able to easily and inexpensively obtain victims. Today, a trafficker can buy a person for as little as a few hundred to a few thousand dollars, compared to the equivalent of up to \$100,000 at the beginning of the 19th century, making people not only inexpensive to purchase, but also to replace.^{7,8} A cost-benefit analysis showed that human trafficking profits have ranged between about \$1 million and \$8 million over a period of one

to six years,⁹ not including other “fees” that traffickers may charge the victims, such as fees for transportation, room and board, or purchasing back passports for international victims.¹⁰

Because of this ease, affordability, and profitability, up to 800,000 people per year are estimated to be trafficked across international borders.^{11,12,13} Although data are difficult to ascertain, at any given time approximately 12.2 million people are estimated to be victims of human trafficking around the world¹⁴ and 50,000 people are estimated to be trafficked into the U.S. from other countries.¹⁵ Within the U.S., up to 325,000 youth have been sold into sex slavery or are at risk for sexual exploitation,^{16,17} and youth comprise 40 to 50 percent of the overall forced labor population.¹⁸ Estimates of American trafficking victims within the U.S. are limited due to a dearth of research and data. Research on male and LGBT (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender) victims is particularly scarce.

Data on human trafficking have been difficult for researchers to collect because different agencies have different definitions of what constitutes victimization, as well as varying levels of data collection capacity. For example, local and state prosecutors may ultimately prosecute a sex trafficking case under a kidnapping, pimping, or other statute and the case would not necessarily be counted as a trafficking case. A recent increase in federal support will facilitate data collection efforts as well as awareness in the travel and tourism industries.¹⁹ In terms of public awareness, advocacy, and treatment, human trafficking is where domestic violence was 30 years ago.²⁰ This is also the case in courtrooms.

Human trafficking cases present themselves in many complicated and unassuming ways in juvenile delinquency and criminal courtrooms. With state and federal trafficking laws being strengthened recently, more victims and offenders are appearing in court than ever before. Because of this, judicial officers, stakeholders in juvenile and criminal justice, law enforcement officials, and treatment providers have indicated that they would like more information about human trafficking. The AOC responded by establishing the Violence Against Women Education Project (VAWEP), an initiative funded by the California Emergency Management Agency and designed to provide state and tribal courts with information, equipment, technical assistance, educational materials, and programs on the role of the courts in responding to cases involving issues related to violence and exploitation, including trafficking.

This briefing is an in-depth response to specific questions about human trafficking. It discusses the definition and scope of human trafficking, risk factors for becoming a trafficking victim, the dynamics of how perpetrators maintain trafficking victims, and how trafficking cases present themselves in courtrooms.

Definition and Scope of Human Trafficking

Human trafficking is defined broadly as controlling a person through force, fraud, or psychological or physical coercion to use the person for forced labor or sexual exploitation.²¹ The side box has examples of force, fraud, and coercion used to control victims.²²

The first federal law dealing with human trafficking in the U.S. was passed in 2000 as the Trafficking Victims Protection Act of 2000 and defined human trafficking as

sex trafficking [the recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, or obtaining of a person for the purpose of a commercial sex act] in which a commercial sex act is induced by force, fraud, or coercion, or in which the person induced to perform such act has not attained 18 years of age; or the recruitment, harboring, transportation, provision, or obtaining of a person for labor or services, through the use of force, fraud, or coercion for the purpose of subjection to involuntary servitude, peonage, debt bondage, or slavery.²³

The California Trafficking Victims Protection Act,²⁴ enacted in 2006, established human trafficking for forced labor or services as a felony crime in California for the first time and defined human trafficking as

all acts involved in the recruitment, abduction, transport, harboring, transfer, sale, or receipt of persons, within national or across international borders, through force, coercion, fraud, or deception, to place persons in situations of slavery or slave-like conditions, forced labor or services, such as forced prostitution or sexual services, domestic servitude, bonded sweatshop labor, or other debt bondage.²⁵

Under these definitions, transportation or physical movement of the victim does not necessarily need to be present in order for trafficking to occur; it is the presence of exploitation (force, fraud, or coercion) that indicates whether trafficking has occurred. This represents the difference between trafficking and smuggling. Trafficking involves enslaving a person while smuggling involves facilitating transportation or transporting someone illegally across an international

Force

- Physical or corporal punishment, including hitting or beating with hands or objects
- Burning
- Sexual assault
- Rape and gang rape
- Confinement and physical restraint

Fraud

- False promises
- Deceitful, enticing, and affectionate behavior
- Lying about working conditions
- Lying about the promise of a better life

Coercion

- Threats of serious harm or restraint aimed at the victim or victim's family
- Intimidation and humiliation
- Creating a climate of fear
- Enforcement of trivial demands
- Intense manipulation
- Emotional abuse
- Isolation
- Creating dependency and fear of independence

border. Although there can be overlap—someone smuggled into the country could then become a victim of trafficking—they are not the same thing. At the root of human trafficking are the myriad forms of enslavement, not the activities involved in any transportation. However, because transportation “fees” are often used as a form of debt bondage, which is a form of human trafficking, the California legislature implemented a law in 2008 that voids any employment contract that deducts any pay from an employee’s wages for the cost of transporting, or smuggling, that person into the country.*

Since the California Trafficking Victims Protection Act in 2006, several laws have been passed in California related to human trafficking. These laws are detailed in the appendix of this briefing. Despite the best efforts of lawmakers, judicial officers and other court stakeholders have indicated that the laws are complicated to utilize or have little teeth due to the difficulty in some of the requirements, such as obtaining victim cooperation.^{26,27} The difficulty can vary depending on what type of trafficking was involved as well as whether the victim is international or domestic. One law that was designed to ease this difficulty was Assembly Bill 90 in 2011, which aligned California law with federal law, allowing prosecutors to try child trafficking cases without having to prove coercion and expanding the types of human trafficking crimes subject to asset forfeiture laws.

Trafficking Industries

There are many forms of human trafficking that occur around the world. The most common forms that occur in the U.S. are sex trafficking, domestic servitude, and forced labor.

Sex trafficking. The most widely discussed form of human trafficking is sex trafficking, in which someone is coerced, forced, or deceived into prostitution or maintained in prostitution through coercion, including by pimps. Victims of sex trafficking are often sold via the Internet, strip clubs, escort services, in brothels posing as massage parlors or other legitimate businesses, or on the street as prostitutes. The average age that girls are first exploited is 12 to 14 and the average age that boys and transgender youth are exploited is 11 to 13.²⁸ The U.S. State Department has estimated that about 70 percent of female international trafficking victims in the U.S. are trafficked in the sex industry.²⁹ Girls and young women comprise 98 percent of all sex trafficking victims.³⁰ There is limited information available about boys who are prostituted; the research

* All laws and legislative bills discussed throughout this document are detailed in the appendix.

that is available suggests that law enforcement more often arrests boys than girls for prostitution and that girls are more likely than boys to be characterized as victims rather than offenders.³¹ Although several laws have been passed in California to increase penalties for pimping and procuring minors, to track convicted sex traffickers, and to criminalize providing fraudulent certificates for the California Massage Therapy Council, sex trafficking remains an epidemic.³²

Domestic servitude. Domestic servitude is a common form of trafficking, although it is not as widely discussed as sex trafficking. Victims of domestic servitude are often in informal work environments, such as personal residences, and usually live and work in the same place, which isolates them and makes them more difficult to detect than other victims. This type of trafficking may involve confiscating travel documents, withholding wages, confining and isolating a person to one location, and threatening or imposing abuse or harm, including threatening arrest or deportation if the victim leaves. Researchers have estimated that about half of those trafficked into the U.S. from other countries enter into domestic servitude or forced labor.³³

Forced labor. Forced labor can involve several industries, including restaurant work, nail salon work, janitorial work, sweatshop factory work, migrant agricultural work, construction, and peddling. In the U.S., immigrants are particularly vulnerable to forced labor; however, domestic victims are common, too.³⁴ Youth are often preferred to adults because they are less expensive, more easily controlled, and less likely to demand better working conditions than are adults.³⁵ In the U.S., girls and women make up about 56 percent of forced labor victims and boys and men constitute about 44 percent.³⁶ Forced labor is widespread outside of the U.S. as well, particularly in countries where a lot of manufacturing for American export is conducted. Because of this, California implemented the California Transparency in Supply Chains Act, which requires certain retailers and manufacturers doing business in California to disclose their policies for eliminating human trafficking from their supply chains. California also prohibits any company that is in violation of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934[†] from entering into a contract with a state agency for goods or services.

[†] The Securities Exchange Act, often referred to as the Truth in Securities law, has two main objectives: 1) to require investors to receive financial and other information concerning securities being offered for public sale and 2) to prohibit deceit, misrepresentation, and other fraud in the sale of securities.

International versus Domestic

Victims of human trafficking in California come from a variety of different countries as well as from within the state or even within a county. Although international trafficking victims are widely discussed in the literature and the media, much trafficking is national or regional, done by those whose nationality is the same as their victims.³⁷ A recent California Child Welfare Council³⁸ fact sheet indicated that 72 percent of sex trafficking victims identified in California are from the United States.³⁹

International victims tend to move from poorer countries to richer countries. International victims in the U.S. most commonly come from El Salvador, Thailand, Mexico, Russia, China, Vietnam, Philippines, Haiti, India, Guatemala, and former Soviet and Yugoslav countries, such as Ukraine and Moldova. The federal Trafficking Victims Protection Act created two visa programs for international trafficking victims: the T visa and the U visa. These visas allow, or certify, undocumented victims to remain in the U.S. while their cases are adjudicated. The T visa is specifically for trafficking victims and the U visa is for victims of certain serious crimes who have suffered mental or physical abuse because of the crime. Both visas are contingent upon the victim's willingness to assist law enforcement in the investigation and prosecution of the crime. Because of this requirement, victims who may otherwise qualify may not apply out of fear for themselves or their families of retaliation by the trafficker.⁴⁰ Although there is an annual availability of 5,000 T visas, only a few hundred are issued each year.⁴¹ California recognized that victims were not seeking or obtaining certification and implemented the California Trafficking and Crime Victims Assistance Program (TCVAP), which provides state-funded benefits and services such as food, shelter, and clothing to noncitizen victims of human trafficking and domestic violence who are not eligible to receive services from federal programs. Some trafficking victims may also be considered refugees, making them eligible for additional benefits and services. Counties that have been established as "refugee-impacted" receive additional funding and a broader range of services for refugees. Of California's 58 counties, 11 have been designated as refugee-impacted: Alameda, Fresno, Los Angeles, Merced, Orange, Sacramento, San Diego, San Francisco, San Joaquin, Santa Clara, and Stanislaus.⁴²

Risk Factors for Human Trafficking

Trafficking victims have certain commonalities that make them vulnerable to exploitation. These commonalities include poverty, history of sexual or physical abuse, a lack of family or family support, young age, and limited education.

Poverty is one of the largest contributing risk factors for human trafficking.⁴³ International trafficking victims are often vulnerable to offers to move them from financially unstable living conditions to so-called opportunities and false promises for jobs and remittances in a more stable environment. International victims expecting jobs as nannies, restaurant workers, or housekeepers find themselves in an unexpected country with forged documents and all identifying information confiscated. Domestic victims are often recruited under the same false pretenses from homeless shelters, group homes, the street, bus stations, schools, or dysfunctional homes.⁴⁴

A report on domestic minor sex trafficking showed that a history of involvement with child protective services (CPS) is also a risk factor for exploitation.⁴⁵ A history of abuse, particularly sexual abuse, is the most common risk factor among sex trafficking victims; up to 90 percent of sexually exploited girls have a history of sexual abuse.⁴⁶ In one study, 68 percent of young women arrested for prostitution had been sexually abused before the age of 10 and nearly half reported being raped before the age of 10.⁴⁷ Male victims also largely come from dysfunctional homes and have been a victim of some kind of abuse in the past.⁴⁸ There may be disproportionality in the effects of abuse on exploitation as well. One researcher found that minorities who have experienced abuse are at approximately twice as much risk for exploitation than are nonminorities.⁴⁹ Abuse in the home often leads youth to running away and homelessness.⁵⁰ This is true for both girls and boys. One researcher estimated that between 40 and 50 percent of boys exploited through prostitution had been thrown out of their homes due to sexual identity issues.⁵¹ Once out of their homes, LGBT youth can experience additional antigay hostility, ridicule, and violence in foster care and homeless shelters, and may conclude they are safer living on the street and are then easily exploited.⁵² Runaways, throwaways (those who have been kicked out of their homes), and foster youth are at particularly high risk due to their unique vulnerability related to a lack of family stability and support and often a lack of stable housing. There is also evidence that Native American girls are disproportionately vulnerable to common risk factors and particularly vulnerable to trafficking.⁵³

Dynamics of Human Trafficking

Examples of traffickers include individual pimps, gangs and organized crime members, brothel and massage parlor owners and managers, growers and leaders in agriculture, labor brokers, child adoption brokers, employers of live-in domestic help, factory owners and managers, restaurant owners and managers, and other small or large business or corporation owners and managers.

Traffickers can be foreign nationals and U.S. citizens, males and females, family members, intimate partners, acquaintances, and strangers. Traffickers approach and obtain victims in many ways. Often, traffickers bait international victims or their families with false promises of a legitimate job or marriage opportunities in a wealthier country than their own. In some cases, victims may be kidnapped outright. Domestic victims of trafficking can also be initially lured by false promises of jobs; however, for many domestic victims, traffickers initially lure already vulnerable victims with flattery and a false sense of unconditional love that victims may crave. Once baited, traffickers create a dependent relationship with extreme power differentials in which the trafficker has economic and psychological power to keep the victim as a commodity and keep the profits.⁵⁴ A common method of exploitation is to prey on vulnerable girls and women using a mix of violence and tenderness to alternately degrade and elevate them. The result is a psychological connection to the trafficker that keeps victims from both self-identifying as a victim and from turning against the trafficker due to a psychological dependency that stems from fear and misplaced affection. An additional result is multiple layers of trauma that include “psychological damage from captivity and fear of reprisals if escape is contemplated, brainwashing, and for some, a long history of family, community, or national violence.”⁵⁵

In the early stages of victimization, traffickers may use forceful violence, including rape, beatings, and confinement, in order to break any resistance and make victims easier to control. This is often referred to as the “seasoning process,”⁵⁶ and is common in sex trafficking and with pimps. Experts have identified different types of pimps by the methods they use to obtain and maintain control over victims.⁵⁷ One type is known as a “guerrilla pimp,” who may simply grab a victim from the street and use brutal and violent tactics to break down the victim and to instill immediate fear of trying to escape. These types of pimps are also known for getting their victims addicted to drugs as a way of keeping them under their control. Another type is known as a “Romeo pimp,” who provides compliments and promises love and affection to insecure, lonely, and vulnerable victims. While guerrilla pimps use physical coercion from the beginning, Romeo pimps use psychological coercion, giving victims attention, affection, and material things to convince them that theirs is a loving relationship. Romeo pimps then convince victims that their prostitution is their way of contributing to the relationship, even though the victims are not allowed to keep any money they receive. Victims often refer to Romeo pimps as their boyfriend, making law enforcement questioning and testimony difficult.

Although most pimps are male, they often use females as seconds in command, known as a “bottom girls.” These women are typically victims who have been with the pimp the longest and serve as a midlevel controller to keep other victims in line. Since many victims have never experienced empowering and respectful relationship models, they are familiar with relating to others in a hierarchical structure that the pimp and bottom girl illustrate. Victims may strive to be the bottom girl because of not only the appearance of increased power that the bottom girl has, but also because of the appearance of the increased affection and love that the bottom girl receives from the pimp. As one police sergeant noted, “It’s kind of a battered-child syndrome. It happened to them. They hated it. And then they do it to someone else.”⁵⁸

Similar patterns of force, fraud, and coercion are used in other forms of trafficking as well. Traffickers convince victims to distrust outsiders, particularly law enforcement, and victims are kept unaware of their rights. For example, any “contracts” or other documents signed by a victim may not be legally binding. For international victims, cultural beliefs may also be used to keep them in line, such as shame to their family if they leave. Regardless of the type of trafficking, similar trauma results for the victim.

Researchers recently identified five main themes that keep victims entrapped: fear (of violence, of retaliation, of deportation, of law enforcement, of family repercussions); lack of knowledge about alternatives (available services, victim rights); isolation (from transportation, language, lack of social support); confinement (physical, psychological); and shame.⁵⁹ These dynamics must be considered in court settings, such as when an alleged victim is testifying against an alleged trafficker.

Identifying Trafficking Victims

Despite common risk factors, it is often difficult to identify human trafficking victims. Some of the barriers to identifying victims include a lack of public awareness about trafficking, a lack of awareness and training among law enforcement and other professionals who may have direct contact with victims, difficulty in distinguishing between smuggling and trafficking, and insufficient resources to investigate potential trafficking cases. Isolation and other methods of force, fraud, and coercion may also hinder identifying victims.⁶⁰

Another reason it may be difficult to identify victims, particularly international victims, is their common distrust of people in seemingly powerful positions. In some countries from where vic-

tims originate, law enforcement officers may be the “clients” of sexually exploited girls and young women, creating mistrust of any law enforcement officer. In many countries police corruption has been reported as a key factor impeding efforts to combat human trafficking.⁶¹ Cultural and language barriers may also impact the ability to identify and assist victims.

There are also difficulties in identifying victims for law enforcement officers, who are often trained to focus on perpetrators of crime. When trafficking victims are involved in illegal activities, such as prostitution, or are undocumented, it is often difficult to differentiate between being a criminal and being a victim. This differentiation is further discussed in the section below on criminalization of victims.

Once identified, it is also difficult for law enforcement and service providers to give assistance. Victims generally do not self-identify as such and are often reluctant to cooperate with either law enforcement or service providers. This is especially true of male victims, who are even less likely than girls to admit that they were held through threat or fear.⁶² Victims of sex trafficking may show symptoms of Stockholm Syndrome, becoming enamored with their trafficker or pimp as their “boyfriend,” identifying with him, and showing extreme gratitude for the smallest acts of kindness

or mercy as a means of emotional and physical survival.⁶³ Trafficking victims may also fear for their own safety as well as the safety of their family. Traffickers often keep victims in fear by threatening to harm or kill their families, and victims sometimes see other victims harmed or killed when trying to escape.⁶⁴ These layers of traumatic events can cause victims to feel hopelessly connected or bonded to their traffickers, making identification difficult.

Ways that victims can be identified are through social or medical interactions or employment dispute services. As mentioned, few people self-identify as victims; however, researchers have recognized red flags to look for: situational indicators such as frequent movement, many people

TRAFFICKING IDENTIFICATION RED FLAGS:

Situational Indicators

- Frequent movement
- Many people living together
- Living and working in same location

Story Indicators

- How person came to U.S.
- No access to documentation/ID
- No or little pay for work

Demeanor

- Fearful
- Evasive in responding to questions

living together, and people living in the same location where they work; story indicators such as how people come to the U.S., whether they have a copy of their documentation, and whether they are paid for their work; and demeanor, such as whether a person seems fearful or answers questions evasively.⁶⁵

Although sometimes difficult, identifying victims is important in settings such as court. Victims may go unnoticed in juvenile court, especially when cases may seem ordinary, such as drug running or solicitation. For this reason, it is important to screen or assess certain “offenders” for victimization. The California legislature passed Assembly Bill 2810 in 2008, requiring law enforcement agencies to assess whether a victim of domestic violence or rape or someone arrested for solicitation or prostitution is a victim of human trafficking. A screening tool for victimization is available for law enforcement, social service organizations, and health care providers and has been identified as a successful practice for identifying victims.⁶⁶

Human Trafficking Cases in Juvenile Court

Human trafficking cases can present in many ways in juvenile court. Although dependent youth and foster youth are often at risk for victimization, many trafficking issues arise in delinquency court or as a crossover or dual status case (under jurisdiction of both delinquency and dependency courts). With the evidence of a history of CPS involvement among trafficking victims,⁶⁷ the child welfare system and dependency courts are also taking trafficking-related issues into consideration from a child welfare perspective, focusing on prevention as an equally important effort as intervention to stop exploitation and abuse.⁶⁸

In the delinquency system, youth charged with prostitution or solicitation in California can easily be detected as trafficking cases since youth under 18 do not have the ability to consent to sex under any circumstances in the first place.⁶⁹ In addition, the definition of trafficking includes the premise that a victim’s consent to circumstances that involve force, fraud, or coercion is irrelevant in the legal setting.⁷⁰ Those who are involved in the force, fraud, or coercion are often available to these youth as an “uncle” or other “guardian” present in the court or waiting for the victim upon release. Other cases may not be so clear. For example, the American Bar Association has noted that trafficking victims may be forced into theft, drug sales, fraud, or other crimes.⁷¹

Some have noted that the juvenile system is not set up to offer real protections to noncriminal youth, particularly runaways and throwaways. For example, the juvenile system often does not have the necessary trauma-based services for youth most at risk for trafficking. This inability to protect could facilitate the youth becoming further victimized. Since they are lured and coerced young, they may continue on a similar path for their lifespan, but any potential identification as victim is usually gone after they reach the age of 18 regardless of how old they were when initially lured.⁷²

It is also often difficult to distinguish between victimization and criminalization, especially in sex trafficking cases. Police, prosecutors, and defense attorneys have difficult, sometimes confusing, decisions to make about boundaries in labeling people as defendants, witnesses, or victims, or all of the above. This issue and alternatives to incarceration for victims are discussed below.

Criminalization of Victims

Many international trafficking victims regardless of type have been viewed and treated simply as undocumented or “illegal” immigrants. And victims of sex trafficking have been viewed simply as perpetrators of solicitation or prostitution. This criminalization has created a challenge in identifying and assisting victims and in preventing revictimization.⁷³

One of the most common methods of controlling victims is to convince them that law enforcement cannot be trusted or that they will receive harsh treatment from law enforcement. For international victims, the threat of harsh treatment and deportation by immigration officers is a real fear. Traffickers routinely tell victims that if they escape, the police will arrest and imprison them. This fear and mistrust of law enforcement is then reinforced when victims are, in fact, treated as criminals when arrested for documentation fraud or prostitution, for example. Many international victims fear shame, family rejection, or cultural stigmatization from the trafficking, and simple deportation can also lead to re-trafficking due to their reluctance to return to their families for these reasons.

This treatment by law enforcement may stem from a lack of comprehensive training in identifying trafficking victims.⁷⁴ The final report of the California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force is one of several reports stating that one of the most critical issues in combating trafficking is adequate training for law enforcement, health and social service providers, labor agencies, and courts on how to recognize the signs of human trafficking and

assist victims.⁷⁵ California’s Human Trafficking Collaboration and Training Act requires the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training to establish guidelines for law enforcement’s response to human trafficking, and the recently enacted California Against Sexual Exploitation Act mandates training for law enforcement officers.

In the U.S., including in California, if a victim does not assist with the investigation or does not agree to testify against the trafficker, she or he may be denied services, jailed, or deported. Many have noted that recognizing trafficking victims’ human rights and providing them with services as victims first would advance the legal responses to the crime of trafficking and that strengthening the laws to favor protection of victims is critical.⁷⁶ Although prosecuting the trafficker is a primary goal in trafficking cases, successful practices include restoring victims’ human rights and dignity and providing culturally competent trauma-based and other necessary services as an equal and independent goal, according to researchers and victim advocates.

Alternatives to Incarceration for Victims

Collaborative approaches to treating victims as victims rather than as criminals have been identified as successful practices. For example, a pilot enacted by Assembly Bill 499 in 2008 (extended by Assembly Bill 799 in 2011) created a diversion program in Alameda County in which commercially sexually exploited minors are provided with extensive wrap-around services to address their physical, mental health, and survival needs rather than entering the justice system. Under this diversion program, arrested youth who qualify are released to foster care, group homes, or their parents instead of going to juvenile hall. The youth then report for classroom instruction and are enrolled in counseling and support services.

Although there is agreement that prosecution is a definitive end goal, many argue that restoring victims’ basic human rights and protections should be a primary goal and adequate services and protections should be available to all survivors.⁷⁷ Victim-centered approaches to prosecution ensure that victims are treated as victims and not as criminals and that they have access to adequate services, assistance, and benefits. These victim-centered approaches are referred to as “safe harbor laws.” As of this writing, Connecticut, Illinois, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Tennessee, Vermont, and Washington have safe harbor laws that divert victims from courtrooms into protective care and provide victims with services such as long-term housing, mental health counseling, and access to education.⁷⁸

Assembly Bill 499 also facilitated the creation of the Alameda County H.E.A.T. Watch (Stop Human Exploitation and Trafficking), which brings together several collaborative strategies to combat trafficking, including engaging local businesses, training law enforcement officials, prosecuting offenders, advocating for tougher laws for traffickers, and providing comprehensive services for trafficked youth. One of these collaborative strategies is a girls' court where multiple agencies and organizations provide a consistent and empowering court environment for girls who have been identified as exploited, at risk for exploitation, or at risk for ongoing criminal activity related to being exploited. A similar pilot program was enacted in Los Angeles by Senate Bill 1279 in 2010. This Senate Bill provided statutory authority to the Los Angeles district attorney to engage with county departments to collaboratively address diversion and treatment of sexually exploited minors. Other counties, such as El Dorado and San Diego, are developing multidisciplinary trafficking response teams as well.

Some emerging best practices for law enforcement and attorneys in approaching trafficking victims include using planned raids rather than blind raids to plan for victims' needs and separating victims from alleged or suspected traffickers when interviewing.⁷⁹ In addition, all services should be provided in a culturally competent manner. Anecdotally, trafficking survivors have reported that the people who made a difference in their lives included "a nice judge" and others who listened to what they had to say.⁸⁰

Attorneys and judicial officers have stated that sometimes incarceration may be the only alternative available to keep a youth safe. Since many young victims do not self-identify as a victim and have a sense of dependence on and even protection of the trafficker, some feel that a locked facility in which a victim can receive necessary services and guidance and, more importantly, be isolated from the trafficker, is the best option. Some practitioners have called detention the "best among worst choices" since young victims are often returned to the homes from which they fled or placed in nonsecure facilities, leading to increased risk of revictimization.⁸¹

Child welfare advocates are also studying approaches to prevent sexual exploitation and criminalization. As part of a project with the California Child Welfare Council, the National Center for Youth Law identified a comprehensive model for prevention, which includes 1) identifying children in the child welfare system who are at risk for commercial sexual exploitation through screenings or assessments, 2) implementing prevention measures to ensure those at risk do not fall prey to exploiters and pimps, 3) wrapping comprehensive, community-based services around

children who have been commercially sexually exploited, and 4) institutionalizing a data collection system to monitor the state's progress toward reducing the number of children who are commercially sexually exploited.⁸²

Human Trafficking Cases in Criminal Court

Traffickers may be prosecuted in state or federal courts. Most of the trafficking-related cases that come before the state's criminal court are those to prosecute a trafficker rather than a victim. However, the charge is rarely brought under the California Penal Codes related to trafficking. Judicial officers and attorneys have noted several limitations and challenges to prosecuting under Penal Code 236.1 enacted under the Trafficking Victims Protection Act. As one example, it is difficult to convince victims to testify against their traffickers due to the dynamics described above. Because of these challenges, prosecutors and law enforcement have noted that the state trafficking laws "have no teeth."⁸³

Because of the perceived lack of strength in the trafficking laws, prosecutors in California have successfully prosecuted traffickers using serious felony statutes such as kidnapping, extortion, and sexual assault statutes in addition to or in lieu of the trafficking statute. Prosecutors have also used the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act (RICO) to prosecute trafficking cases with overlap in organized crime.⁸⁴ In addition to these crimes, traffickers may appear in criminal court for forgery, immigration law violations, money laundering, tax evasion, bribery, and other drug-related or gang-related crimes.⁸⁵ Some prosecutors and law enforcement officers have described how an increase in violence against trafficking victims is associated with drug dealers moving away from drugs to human beings for sexual exploitation in particular, but keeping the territorial brutality seen in gang and other organized crime members. One law enforcement official stated, "You look at the arrest records of the pimps involved in these cases and they'll have like 20 pages of arrests and it'll be all dope, dope, dope. Then all of a sudden you'll see a charge for human trafficking."⁸⁶ Due to trafficking cases being tried under other charges, researchers have been unable to collect accurate data on trafficking cases in California and around the country.

In federal cases, it is even more difficult to prosecute a trafficking case since the investigation and prosecution of these cases takes between eight months and three years to complete, during which time the victim often requires housing and other trauma-based assistance or may be forced to remain in trafficked situations out of fear. Since the victim is required to assist the

case (i.e., testify) in order to receive services, what makes for a good prosecution does not always serve the safety needs of the victim.⁸⁷ In federal trafficking cases, the average sentence faced by those found guilty is 9.3 years.⁸⁸

Criminal cases may sometimes involve trafficking victims. For example, women age 18 and older may be prosecuted for prostitution. Although prostitution may be a valid charge, at least 70 percent of adult women involved in prostitution were introduced to the sex industry before turning 18, many as young as 11 to 14.⁸⁹ Researchers have also found that the median age of entry into prostitution for minority women is 2.5 years younger than for Caucasian women.⁹⁰ In addition, at least 75 percent of prostituted women are controlled by a pimp when entering the industry.⁹¹ Some have noted that the passage of time alone does not turn a trafficking victim into a criminal prostitute, thus women over the age of 18 involved in prostitution should not necessarily be criminalized.^{92,93,94}

CONCLUSION

Human trafficking has been referred to as the abolitionist movement of our time.⁹⁵ Advocates have stated, “It is not ‘like’ slavery; it ‘is’ slavery.”⁹⁶ There are unique challenges to combating human trafficking, depending on the culture and geography of where it’s occurring, but common characteristics of traffickers worldwide include recruiting people based on fraud, force, or coercion, which includes withholding visas and other identity documents; controlling and limiting movement; threatening deportation if the victim is international; threatening to harm the victim or the victim’s family; and physically harming the victim.⁹⁷ Victims are not aware of their rights, nor do they know that any contracts they sign are neither legal nor binding. The motivation and drive behind human trafficking is financial, and, in addition to the financial motivation of the traffickers and the demand by the buyers, the industry is facilitated primarily by poverty, vulnerability, and inequality for women and girls and is maintained by inadequate laws and law enforcement.^{98,99} Many factors keep victims from trying to escape, including fear, cultural norms, and physical confinement.

These dynamics are similar to those of domestic violence. As one prosecutor noted, “These victims are often emotionally and economically dependent upon their abusers, and remain silent as their worlds grow smaller and more dangerous.”¹⁰⁰ In addition, victims of trafficking are subject to power and control tactics, often resulting in their denying abuse, concealing injuries, blaming

themselves, and staying with the perpetrator.¹⁰¹ For these reasons, treatment for trafficking survivors has also been based on trauma-based methods similar to those used for domestic violence survivors.

As laws related to domestic violence have evolved over the last few decades, so are laws related to human trafficking. However, the current laws surrounding human trafficking have often criminalized and penalized victims while providing leniency for traffickers, who receive substantially greater penalties for trafficking guns and drugs than for humans. Many stakeholders have stated that attorneys must be able to prosecute trafficking cases without the necessity of victim cooperation, and that the trafficking laws should have a bigger impact on those convicted. Researchers and practitioners have also indicated that there should be a collaborative approach that limits criminalization of victims and provides the necessary trauma-informed services and treatment for victims of human trafficking.^{102,103} The pilot program in Alameda County established by Assembly Bill 499 (and extended by Assembly Bill 799) has been highlighted as an encouraging and promising model as an alternative to incarceration for victims.¹⁰⁴

There is a need for more information and study on this emerging topic. Several reports have noted a need for comprehensive data on trafficking cases; training and education for law enforcement, prosecutors, and judges on identifying trafficking victims and prosecuting or hearing trafficking cases; and increased public awareness in communities about trafficking.¹⁰⁵ These reports also call for strengthening the laws regarding human trafficking to give law enforcement and prosecutors more powerful tools to investigate and try trafficking cases, as well as prioritizing victims' rights and protections. Recent federal support for resources in the area of human trafficking aims to prohibit trafficking-related activities in all contracts, provide tools and training to identify and assist trafficking victims, strengthen services and resources for trafficking victims, increase awareness about trafficking, and facilitate multidisciplinary research in the area of trafficking.¹⁰⁶ Several agencies are also increasing funding opportunities for research, public awareness, and responses to human trafficking. As one example, the State Justice Institute recently awarded a Strategic Initiatives Grant to the Center for Public Policy Studies, the National Judicial College, and the Center for Court Innovation to form a Human Trafficking and State Courts Collaborative. Advocates and researchers are confident that as more research and public awareness campaigns about this epidemic are conducted, more encouraging practices can be identified to prevent victimization, treat victims, and appropriately address trafficking cases in our courts.

Appendix: Trafficking-Related Laws Passed Since California's First Trafficking Victims Protection Act in 2006

- The Human Trafficking Collaboration and Training Act, introduced as Senate Bill (SB) 180 and signed into law in 2006, requires the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) to establish a training course and guidelines for law enforcement in responding to human trafficking.
- An act to add Section 1670.7 to the Civil Code, and to add Section 784.8 to the Penal Code, was introduced in Assembly Bill (AB) 1278 and signed into law in 2008. This law voids any employment contract that deducts pay from an employee's wages for the cost of transporting that person to the U.S. It also requires that a local prosecutor to present evidence to the court and that the court hold a hearing to consider whether a matter involving human trafficking in multiple jurisdictions should proceed in the county of filing.
- An act to amend Section 6254 of the Government Code, to amend Section 293 of the Penal Code, and to amend, renumber, and add Section 236.2 of the Penal Code was introduced as AB 2810 and signed into law in 2008. This law requires that law enforcement agencies assess whether a victim of domestic violence or rape, or a person suspected of violating California's solicitation and prostitution laws, is also a victim of human trafficking. It also requires law enforcement agencies to inform victims that their name can be withheld from public record should they request it and requires identifying information be kept confidential regardless of citizenship except for agencies involved in investigating and prosecuting the case.
- An act to add and repeal Chapter 4.3 of Part 6 of Division 9 of the Welfare and Institutions Code was introduced as AB 499 and signed into law in 2008. This law established a pilot program in Alameda County for the purposes of developing a comprehensive, replicative, multidisciplinary model to address the needs and effective treatment of commercially sexually exploited minors. This model directs minors away from criminal prosecution and provides them with fundamental recovery services through a diversion program. AB 799, passed in 2011, extended this pilot program to January 1, 2017.

- Amendments to the California Control of Profits of Organized Crime Act, amending Sections 186.2, 186.8, 266k, and 13837 of the Penal Code, were introduced as AB 17 and signed into law in 2009. This law increased the maximum penalties for the conviction of pimping, pandering, and procurement of minors from \$5,000 to \$20,000. It also added “abduction or procurement by fraudulent inducement for prostitution” to the definition of criminal profiteering, allowing law enforcement to seize property from convicted traffickers and help remove the profit motive for selling people.
- The California Transparency in Supply Chains Act was introduced as SB 657 and signed into law in 2010. This law requires retail sellers and manufacturers doing business in California with over \$100 million in worldwide gross receipts to disclose the extent, if any, they have policies for eradicating human trafficking from their supply chains.
- “Chelsea’s Law” was introduced as AB 1844 in 2010. This law was intended to track sex offenders and includes two provisions related to human trafficking: a fine of up to \$100,000 for sex trafficking of minors and the direction of those funds to victim services.
- The Abolition of Child Commerce, Exploitation, and Sexual Slavery Act was introduced as AB 12 and signed into law in 2011. This law requires individuals convicted of procuring sexual services from a minor prostitute to pay an additional fine (up to \$25,000) to fund programs for sexually exploited children.
- An act to align California trafficking laws with federal trafficking laws by allowing prosecutors to try child trafficking cases without having to prove coercion was introduced as AB 90 and signed into law in 2011. This law also expands the types of human trafficking crimes subject to the criminal profiteering asset forfeiture laws, allowing prosecutors to implement provisions passed in AB 17.
- An act to add Section 10490 to the Public Contract Code was introduced as SB 861 and signed into law in 2011. This law pertains to public contracts, contract eligibility, and conflict minerals (those mined to finance armed groups that use mass rape and other violent acts to intimidate and control local populations, mines, and trading routes) in the Democratic Republic of the Congo and prohibits any person or company in violation of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 from entering into a contract with a state agency for goods or services.

- An act to add Chapter 1.3 to Title 15 of Part 1 of the Penal Code was introduced as SB 285 and signed into law in 2011. This law makes it a misdemeanor for any person to knowingly provide fraudulent certificates, transcripts, or diplomas to any person who has not completed proper training set forth in the transcripts as required by the California Massage Therapy Council or a local city.
- The California Against Sexual Exploitation Act¹⁰⁷ was enacted by voters in 2012. This Act imposes higher penalties and fines than currently mandated, uses fines to fund victim services, removes barriers to prosecute child sex traffickers, mandates training for law enforcement officers, requires convicted sex traffickers to register as sex offenders, requires all sex offenders to disclose Internet accounts, and protects victims in court proceedings.

NOTES

¹ United Nations Human Rights, “Who are the Victims of Human Trafficking,” <http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/VictimsOfHumanTrafficking.aspx> (as of December 6, 2012).

² Data on human trafficking are difficult to collect due to varying levels of awareness and definitions of what constitutes victimization; however, researchers tend to agree that this is a growing international problem.

³ U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report* (2011), www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2011/index.htm (as of December 6, 2012).

⁴ For more information about how practices and programs become evidence based, see Judicial Council of Cal./Admin. Off. of Cts., AOC Briefing: *How Practices and Programs Become Evidence-Based: A Review of Juvenile Justice Research* (2012), (as of December 30, 2012).

⁵ E. M. Wheaton, E. J. Schauer, & T. V. Galli, “Economics of Human Trafficking” (2010) 48(4) *International Migration* 114–141.

⁶ S. Hepburn & R. J. Simon, “Hidden in Plain Sight: Human Trafficking in the United States” (2010) 27 *Gender Issues* 1–26.

⁷ Wheaton, Schauer, & Galli *supra* note 5.

⁸ Nicholas Kristof & Sheryl WuDunn, *Half the Sky: Turning Oppression Into Opportunity for Women Worldwide* (Knopf Doubleday Publishing Group 2010).

⁹ A.O. Richard, *International Trafficking in Women to the United States: A Contemporary Manifestation of Slavery and Organized Crime* (Center for the Study of Intelligence, 1999), www.cia.gov/library/center-for-the-study-of-intelligence/csi-publications/books-and-monographs/trafficking.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6.

¹¹ See, for example, Wheaton, Schauer, & Galli *supra* note 5; Kristof & WuDunn *supra* note 8.

¹² Kristof & WuDunn *supra* note 8.

¹³ U.S. Department of State *supra* note 3.

¹⁴ International Organization for Migration, “Data and Research on Human Trafficking: A Global Survey” (2005) 43(1/2) *International Migration*, pp. 1–355.

¹⁵ F. Miko & G. Park, “Trafficking in Women and Children: The U.S. and International Response” (2002) <http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/9107.pdf> (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁶ R. J. Estes & N. A. Weiner, “The Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in the U.S., Canada, and Mexico” (2002) Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania, School of Social Work, Center for the Study of Youth Policy.

¹⁷ H. J. Clawson, N. Dutch, A. Solomon, & G. Goldblatt Grace, “Human Trafficking Into and Within The United States: A Review of the Literature” (2009), <http://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/07/humantrafficking/litrev/> (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁸ International Labour Office. "Forced Labour Today" (2005), 54 *World of Work*, Retrieved from http://www.ilo.org/global/publications/magazines-and-journals/world-of-work-magazine/articles/WCMS_081360/lang--en/index.htm (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁹ On September 25, 2012, President Obama announced several initiatives aimed at combating human trafficking, including *Partnership for Freedom: Innovation Awards to Stop Human Trafficking*, a public-private initiative led by Humanity United, the *Department of Justice*, and other federal agencies, with support from the *Goldman Sachs 10,000 Women* initiative, to fund innovative solutions to improve care for survivors of human trafficking.

²⁰ T. D. Johnson, "Health Workers Help to Identify Victims" (2010) 40(8) *The Nation's Health* 1–13.

²¹ California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force, *Human Trafficking in California: Final Report of the California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force* (2007), www.humantrafficking.org/uploads/publications/HT_Final_Report_ADA.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

²² Polaris Project, "Human Trafficking FAQs," www.polarisproject.org/human-trafficking/human-trafficking-faqs (as of December 6, 2012).

²³ Victims of Trafficking and Violence Protection Act of 2000, 22 U.S.C. § 7102 (October 28, 2000), as amended.

²⁴ Trafficking Victims Protection Act, Assem. Bill 22 [Lieber]; ch. 240, www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/05-06/bill/asm/ab_0001-0050/ab_22_bill_20050921_chaptered.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

²⁵ California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force *supra* note 21.

²⁶ T. K. Logan, R. Walker, & G. Hunt, "Understanding Human Trafficking in the United States" (2009) 10(1) *Trauma, Violence, and Abuse* 3–30.

²⁷ California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force *supra* note 21.

²⁸ Clawson, Dutch, Solomon, & Grace *supra* note 17.

²⁹ *Ibid*

³⁰ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6.

³¹ D. Finkelhor & R. Ormrod, *Prostitution of Juveniles: Patterns from NIBRS* (June 2004), U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Juvenile Justice Bulletin, Washington, DC, <http://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/203946.pdf> (as of December 6, 2012).

³² U.S. Department of State *supra* note 3.

³³ Miko & Park *supra* note 15.

³⁴ U.S. Department of State *supra* note 3.

³⁵ Beth Herzfeld, "Slavery and Gender: Women's Double Exploitation," in *Gender, Trafficking, and Slavery*, ed. R. Masika (Oxford: Oxfam GB, 2002), 50–55.

³⁶ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6.

³⁷ U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report* (2009), www.unodc.org/documents/human-trafficking/Global_Report_on_TIP.pdf 2009 (as of December 6, 2012).

³⁸ The California Child Welfare Council was established by the Child Welfare Leadership and Accountability Act of 2006 (Welfare and Institutions Code Sections 16540–16545) and serves as an advisory body responsible for improving the collaboration and processes of the multiple agencies and the courts that serve the children in the child welfare system.

³⁹ California Child Welfare Council, *Commercially Sexually Exploited Children (CSEC) Task Force Fact Sheets*, www.chhs.ca.gov/documents/csec_fact_sheets_december_2012.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

⁴⁰ A. Kandasamy, “U.S. Visas Aid Trafficking Victims, At Their Peril” (2012, Feb 22), <http://asianjournal.com/deline-usa/15-deline-usa/14967-us-visas-aid-trafficking-victims-at-their-peril.html> (as of December 6, 2012).

⁴¹ *Ibid*

⁴² J. Wagner, “Serving California’s Human Trafficking Victims and Refugees” (2010) 68(6) *Policy & Practice* 14–17.

⁴³ U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report* (2008), www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2008 (as of December 6, 2012).

⁴⁴ Clawson, Dutch, Solomon, & Grace *supra* note 17.

⁴⁵ See, for example, K. Walker, “Stopping Victimization of Vulnerable Children in California” (2012) 31(1) *Youth Law News* Retrieved from www.youthlaw.org/publications/yln/2012/jan_mar_2012/stopping_victimization_of_vulnerable_children_in_california/ (as of December 6, 2012).

⁴⁶ *Ibid*

⁴⁷ M. Norton-Hawk, “The Lifecourse of Prostitution” (2002) 3(1) *Women, Girls, & Criminal Justice* 7–9.

⁴⁸ Ronald B. Flowers, *The Prostitution of Women and Girls* (McFarland & Company, Inc 1998).

⁴⁹ L. Kramer & E. Berg, “A Survival Analysis of Timing of Entry into Prostitution: The Differential Impact of Race, Educational Level, and Childhood/Adolescent Risk Factors” (2003) 73(4) *Sociological Inquiry* 511–528.

⁵⁰ See, for example, R. Martinez, “Understanding runaway teens” (2006) 19(2) *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing* 77–88; H. J. Clawson, N. Dutch, A. Solomon, & L. Goldblatt Grace, “Human Trafficking Into and Within The United States: A Review of the Literature” (2009, August), <http://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/07/HumanTrafficking/LitRev> (as of December 6, 2012); Logan, T.K., Walker, R., & Hunt, G. (2009). Understanding Human Trafficking in the United States. *Trauma, Violence, and Abuse*, 10(1), 3–30.

⁵¹ C. Earls & H. David, “A Psychosocial Study of Male Prostitution” (1989) 18 *Archives of Sexual Behavior* 401–419.

⁵² Child Welfare Council *supra* note 39.

⁵³ A. Pierce & S. Koeplinger, “New Language, Old Problem: Sex Trafficking of American Indian Women and Children” (2011, October), www.vawnet.org/summary.php?doc_id=2971&find_type=web_desc_AR (as of December 6, 2012).

⁵⁴ Miko & Park *supra* note 15.

⁵⁵ H. J. Clawson, A. Solomon, & G. Goldblatt Grace, "Treating the Hidden Wounds: Trauma, Treatment, and Mental Health Recovery for Victims of Human Trafficking" (2008), <http://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/07/humantrafficking/Treating/lib.html> (as of December 6, 2012).

⁵⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration of Children and Families, "Fact Sheet: Human Trafficking" (2011), www.acf.hhs.gov/trafficking/about/fact_human.html (as of December 6, 2012).

⁵⁷ J. Amber, "Black Girls For Sale" (2010, October) *Essence Magazine* 164–170, www.jeannineamber.com/uploads/stories/black%20girls%20for%20sale%20.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

⁵⁸ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6. P. 10.

⁵⁹ Logan, Walker, & Hunt *supra* note 26.

⁶⁰ J. N. Sigmon, "Combating Modern-Day Slavery: Issues in Identifying and Assisting Victims of Human Trafficking Worldwide" (2008) 3 *Victims and Offenders* 235–257.

⁶¹ *Ibid*

⁶² U.S. Department of State *supra* note 3.

⁶³ Clawson, Dutch, Solomon, & Grace *supra* note 17.

⁶⁴ Sigmon *supra* note 60.

⁶⁵ See T. K. Logan, R. Walker, & G. Hunt, "Understanding Human Trafficking in the United States" (2009) 10(1) *Trauma, Violence, and Abuse* 3–30; Florida State University. (2003). *Florida Responds to Human Trafficking*. Tallahassee: Author (Center for the Advancement of Human Rights), www.cahr.fsu.edu/sub_category/floridarespondstohumantrafficking.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

⁶⁶ U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Campaign to Rescue and Restore Victims of Human Trafficking: Campaign Tool Kit* (2012), www.acf.hhs.gov/trafficking/campaign_kits/index.html#law (as of December 6, 2012).

⁶⁷ Walker *supra* note 45.

⁶⁸ *Ibid*

⁶⁹ CA Penal Code section 261.5 prohibits unlawful sexual intercourse with a minor under the age of 18 and there are criminal penalties for consensual sexual activity with a minor who is under 18 years of age. Further, CA Penal Code section 267 states, "Every person who takes away any other person under the age of 18 years from the father, mother, guardian, or other person having the legal charge of the other person, without their consent, for the purpose of prostitution, is punishable by imprisonment in the state prison, and a fine not exceeding two thousand dollars."

⁷⁰ Logan, Walker, & Hunt *supra* note 26.

⁷¹ J. Bruggeman & E. Keyes, *Meeting the Legal Needs of Human Trafficking Victims: An Introduction for Domestic Violence Attorneys & Advocates* (2009), www.americanbar.org/content/dam/labalmigrated/ldomviol/pdfs/DV_Trafficking.authcheckdam.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

⁷² M. Farley, *Myths and facts about trafficking for legal and illegal prostitution*. (2009), www.prostitutionresearch.com/Myths%20&%20Facts%20Legal%20&%20Illegal%20ProstitutionMelissaFarley3-09.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

- ⁷³ Clawson, Dutch, Solomon, & Grace *supra* note 17.
- ⁷⁴ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6.
- ⁷⁵ California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force *supra* note 21.
- ⁷⁶ Logan, Walker, & Hunt *supra* note 26.
- ⁷⁷ *Ibid*
- ⁷⁸ Polaris Project, “FAQs,” www.polarisproject.org/media-center/press-releases/633-2012-state-ratings (as of December 6, 2012).
- ⁷⁹ U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report* (2006), www.state.gov/documents/organization/66086.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).
- ⁸⁰ Rachel Lloyd, *Girls Like Us: Fighting For A World Where Girls Are Not For Sale, An Activist Finds Her Calling And Heals Herself*, (New York: HarperCollins Publishers, 2011).
- ⁸¹ K. Kotrla, “Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking in the United States” (2010, April) 55(2) *Social Work* 181–187.
- ⁸² K. Walker, “Stopping Victimization of Vulnerable Children in California” (2012) 31(1) *Youth Law News* Retrieved from www.youthlaw.org/publications/In/2012/jan_mar_2012/stopping_victimiza-tion_of_vulnerable_children_in_california/ (as of December 6, 2012).
- ⁸³ A. Farrell, J. McDevitt, R. Pfeffer, S. Fahy, C. Owens, M. Dank, & W. Adams, “Identifying Challenges to Improve the Investigation and Prosecution of State and Local Human Trafficking Cases” (2012), www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412593-State-and-Local-Human-Trafficking-Cases.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).
- ⁸⁴ K. Smith, “Human Trafficking And Rico: A New Prosecutorial Hammer In The War On Modern Day Slavery” (2011) 18(3) *George Mason Law Review* 759–791.
- ⁸⁵ Sigmon *supra* note 60.
- ⁸⁶ Amber *supra* note 57.
- ⁸⁷ Free the Slaves and Human Rights Center (University of California, Berkeley), “Hidden Slaves: Forced Labor in the United States” (2004). *Forced Labor*. Paper 8.
- ⁸⁸ U.S. Department of State, 2009, note 36.
- ⁸⁹ Kotrla *supra* note 81.
- ⁹⁰ Kramer & Berg *supra* note 49.
- ⁹¹ U.S. Department of Justice, *Child Exploitation and Obscenity Section: Child Prostitution* (2007), <http://www.justice.gov/criminal/ceos/subjectareas/prostitution.html> (as of December 6, 2012).
- ⁹² Kotrla *supra* note 81.
- ⁹³ A. Rieger, “Missing the Mark: Why The Trafficking Victims Protection Act Fails To Protect Sex Trafficking Victims In The United States” (2007) 30 *Harvard Journal of Law and Gender* 231–256.

⁹⁴ M. Shively, K. Kliorys, K. Wheeler, & D. Hunt, "A National Overview of Prostitution and Sex Trafficking Demand Reduction Efforts, Final Report," www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/238796.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

⁹⁵ U.S. Department of State *supra* note 3.

⁹⁶ B. Grady, "Fighting Youth Trafficking: Recession, Weak Laws Make it Hard" (2010, May 5) *Oakland Local* Retrieved from <http://oaklandlocal.com/article/youth-trafficking-part-3>

⁹⁷ Hepburn & Simon *supra* note 6.

⁹⁸ Miko & Park *supra* note 15.

⁹⁹ G. Danailova-Trainor & F. Laczko, "Trafficking in Persons and Development: Towards Greater Policy Coherence" (2010) 48(4) *International Migration* 38–83.

¹⁰⁰ Press Release, "Manhattan's DA's Office, NYPD, HSI Announce Sex Trafficking Charges," www.manhattanda.com/node/2522/print (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰¹ M. Yoshihama, "A Web in the Patriarchal Clan System" (2005) 11 *Violence Against Women* 1236–1262.

¹⁰² Logan, Walker, & Hunt *supra* note 26.

¹⁰³ A. Fukushima & C. Liou, "Weaving Theory and Practice: Anti-Trafficking Partnerships and the Fourth 'P' in the Human Trafficking Paradigm" (2012), http://iis-db.stanford.edu/pubs/23750/Liou%26Fukushima_Final_06_12.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰⁴ Barbara Grady, "Alameda County District Attorney Launches Bay Area-Wide Effort to Stop Human Trafficking of Children," *Oakland Local* (Nov. 11, 2010), <http://oaklandlocal.com/article/alameda-county-district-attorney-launches-bay-area-wide-effort-stop-human-trafficking-childr> (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰⁵ See, for example, California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force, *Human Trafficking in California: Final Report of the California Alliance to Combat Trafficking and Slavery Task Force* (2007), www.humantrafficking.org/uploads/publications/HT_Final_Report_ADA.pdf (as of December 6, 2012); A. Farrell, J. McDevitt, R. Pfeffer, S. Fahy, C. Owens, M. Dank, & W. Adams, "Identifying Challenges to Improve the Investigation and Prosecution of State and Local Human Trafficking Cases" (2012), www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412593-State-and-Local-Human-Trafficking-Cases.pdf (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰⁶ The White House, *The Obama Administration Announces Efforts to Combat Human Trafficking at Home and Abroad* (fact sheet, Sept. 2012), www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2012/09/25/fact-sheet-obama-administration-announces-efforts-combat-human-trafficking (as of December 6, 2012).

¹⁰⁷ "California Voters Overwhelmingly Pass Prop 35 to End Human Trafficking," www.caseact.org/news/california-voters-overwhelmingly-pass-prop-35-%E2%80%93-stop-human-trafficking/ (as of December 6, 2012).

This is one of several AOC Briefings on topics of interest to judicial officers and justice stakeholders, including a review of how practices and programs in juvenile justice become evidence based and an overview of evaluating risks and needs of youth in the juvenile justice system, which can be found at www.courts.ca.gov/12891.htm.



JUDICIAL COUNCIL
OF CALIFORNIA

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE
OF THE COURTS

455 Golden Gate Avenue
San Francisco, California 94102-3688
www.courts.ca.gov